THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 28 March 2011 from 7.30    pm to 8.42pm. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Chris Hayward, Stephen King, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources and Governance


Peter Brooker
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services

Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager.
EX89/10
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 31 January 2011 were agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.

EX90/10
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Chris Hayward declared a personal and non-prejudicial interest in Item 7(b) – Leisure Community and Capital Grant Applications as he had as a County Councillor made a contribution to the Langleybury Cricket Club.

EX91/10
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

The Chairman ruled that the following report which had not been available for five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reason indicated:


Item 5 - Budget Monitoring Report - February (Month 11)


To enable on-going financial control.


Item 14 -   Consideration of recommendations from the Constitution Working Party  

To ensure that the strong Leader Executive Model could be implemented by the statutory deadline.

RESOURCES

EX92/10
BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – FEBRUARY (MONTH 11)


This report sought approval to changes in the approved medium-term financial plan based on information contained in the Financial Position Statement for the period ending February 2011 (Month 11).


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to make decisions concerning the Council’s budget.


RECOMMEMDED:-


(1)
that the following revenue variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	
	2010/11

£
	2011/12

£
	2012/13

£
	2013/14

£

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	(488,730)
	20,000
	0
	0



(2)
that the following capital variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Capital Programme Spend
	2010/11

£
	2011/12

£
	2012/13

£
	2013/14

£

	Rephasing 

Net decrease in Capital programme
	(1,283,280)

(45,160)
	1,283,280


	0
	0

	Total
	(1,328,440)
	1,283,280
	0
	0



(3)
that the underspend on the Gade View Gardens capital scheme of   £110, 000 in 2010/11 is used to fund the Clitheroe Gardens capital scheme in 2011/12; and


 RESOLVED:-


(4)
that the Audit Committee be asked to note the report.

EX93/10
SERVICE PLANS 2011 - 2014  

The Committee received the recommendations of the Policy and Scrutiny Committees in respect of Service Plans.  The reason for the recommendation was to approve Service Plans.


RESOLVED:-



that the Service Plans be adopted.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX94/10
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 1 March 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 28 March 2011.


Free Swimming Scheme


Members requested that the Three Rivers Scheme apply to residents of Three Rivers only.  The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the Three Rivers free swim scheme continued.


RESOLVED:-  


That, subject to the facility being for residents of Three Rivers, only  the free swim scheme during 2011/12 provide for free swimming for 19 year olds and under during August and for the over-60s once a week for one hour at half the normal concessionary price. 

Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Applications


The reason for the recommendation was to provide grants to local community groups.


RESOLVED:-  

(1)
that grants (subject to the conditions detailed in the Appendices) be awarded to the following: -


£



Langleybury Cricket Club
2,000



SW Herts Samaritans
870



Rickmansworth & District Club for the Blind:
£350


 
and that the Club be informed that the Committee would consider a further application if accompanied by a business case;



Rickmansworth Cricket Club: a grant of £1,500 and an interest-free loan of £1,500;


(2)
that   the following applications be declined:

£



Urban Elite Team
1,100



Relate Dacorum, Watford and Three Rivers
5,000;

(3)
that the application from Special Connection be held over to the next financial year pending the arrival of accounts and details of what it plans from April 2011.


Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Applications – template to use for applications for Service Level Agreements


The reason for the recommendation was to agree the use of a template when considering Service Level Agreement applications.


RESOLVED:-  


that the outline document in Appendix A of the report be approved as a template when considering Service Level Agreements, subject to the inclusion of:

· a longer notice period for termination than 6 months

· statutory provisions such as Criminal Record Bureau checks where appropriate, for child protection purposes

· a condition that organisations publicise the receipt of Council funding


and much stronger monitoring arrangements to be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services.

Refurbishment and Upgrading of Public Tennis Courts at Scotsbridge Playing Fields with Section 106 Funding

The reason for the recommendation was to use received Section 106 funding to maintain a Council asset as required by the agreement.


RESOLVED:-  


that three public tennis courts at Scotsbridge Playing Fields be upgraded and refurbished using the Section 106 funding from the 10-12 High Street, Rickmansworth housing development.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

EX95/10
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 March 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 28 March 2011:


The Setting of Local Planning Fees


The reason for the recommendation was that recent changes in planning legislation would allow local authorities to set planning application fees.


RESOLVED:-



that the introduction of local planning application fees and the procedures for setting such fees in the Development Management section be agreed.


Plugged in Places Project


The reason for the recommendation was that the provision of charging points assisted the Council to implement the ‘cleaner vehicles’ objectives in the Sustainability Action Plan.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Plugged in Places project be supported and recharging point locations be agreed where the Council is prepared to provide match funding;


(2)
that Members be requested to inform the Principal Projects Manager of suitable locations for potential charging points; and


(3)
that the Officers look at ways of ensuring that vehicles do not occupy charging points in car parks beyond the appropriate charging periods; that supermarkets and business parks within the District be asked whether they would consider providing charging points within their car parks, without the provision of any match funding; and that a survey be considered to seek to ascertain people’s preferences for or against buying an electric vehicle.


HS2 –The Proposed High Speed Rail Link


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to respond to a public consultation on the HS2 High Speed Rail Link.


RESOLVED:-



that   this Council responds to the public consultation on HS2 (the high speed Rail Link) based on sections 2.6–2.8 in the report and incorporating the additional points referred to at the meeting of the Policy and Scrutiny Committee and set out below:-



2.6
The impact on Three Rivers



As the attached plan shows, the high speed rail link runs through a stretch of farmland at the southern edge of the district, at West Hyde near the Colne Valley, in a shallow cutting. The land is green belt and is in the “Central River Valleys Landscape Area” on the proposals map to the Three Rivers Local Plan. This is a landscape designation devised by Hertfordshire County Council to identify the character of the area.  The rail link would cross Tilehouse Lane and Chalfont Lane, and public bridleway No. 4. Bridleway No. 2 could also be affected where it adjoins Chalfont Road close to the M25 bridge near to the county boundary with Buckinghamshire (South Bucks District Council). These road and bridleway links would need to be retained if the rail scheme goes ahead as they are important local connections. No residential or business buildings are directly on the line of the route. The closest residential properties within this district are Troy House at a distance of approximately 280 metres, and properties at Old Uxbridge Road at a distance of approximately 530 metres.  The scheme does sever open farmland and the Exceptional Hardship (compensation) Scheme should apply. This requires confirmation from the scheme promoters. The noise of trains could be mitigated by the cutting and existing noise from the M25. There could be significant traffic implications for Three Rivers during the construction period and the environmental implications would need very rigorous assessment. The Council should seek assurance on this.



2.7
The position of the Council’s neighbours (where known) is as follows. South Bucks is more concerned about phase 2, the link to Heathrow airport. Chiltern District Council strongly opposes because of the effect on the Chilterns AONB. Bucks County Council are opposed and are seeking legal advice. Hillingdon are opposed. Hertfordshire County Council had no formal view at the time this report was prepared.



2.8
It is recommended that a full justification of the business case for the scheme be provided, particularly in light of the potentially negative environmental effects.  


Additional points:
1) The railway will partly be on an embankment where it crosses Three Rivers District from the Colne Valley viaduct towards the portal entry to the proposed tunnel just before the M25.  The noise from the railway will carry significantly within the West Hyde area.
2) The speed of trains will result in a pressure wave building up through the tunnel and at the point of exit there is the potential for very high noise levels as the pressure is released.

3) A junction for a future rail link to Heathrow is proposed at the tunnel portal according to the consultation document, with the potential for considerable additional environmental intrusion and property blight.

4) In addition to the properties at West Hyde and Old Uxbridge Road there is also a residential property in Chalfont Lane, approximately 400 metres from the route and a number of residential properties adjacent to Chalfont Lane.

5) Chalfont Road should read Chalfont Lane.

6) There is no significant ambient noise from M25 now that the widening works have been completed, so this is not a mitigating factor for the proposed railway which could generate very considerable noise.

7) Further clarification is required of compensation arrangements under the Exceptional Hardship Scheme.

EX96/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK CORE STRATEGY MEMBER WORKING GROUP  

The Committee received the recommendations of the Local Development Framework Core Strategy Member Working Group   held on 7 February 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 28 March 2011:


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 37(c) Mr M Sutton spoke against the proposal.


SECONDARY SCHOOLS


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the responses in relation to the school sites be reported back to the County Council for their information;


(2)
that Site (b) Mill End/Maple Cross - Froghall Farm and adjoining land be supported as the 'preferred' site to be taken forwards;


(3)
that Site (a) Mill End/Maple Cross - land east of A405/north of A412, for reasons related to the loss of farm land, the threat to the viability of the farm, the impact on the landscape and Green Belt and the access difficulties be not supported;


(4)
that Site (d) Croxley Green - land north-east of Baldwins Lane would only be considered as a 'contingency' site, in the event that Site (b) cannot be taken forwards;


(5)
that Site (c) Croxley Green - land north of Little Green School for the reasons set out in the consultation document - the loss of good quality agricultural land and open countryside, the inadequate access and the adverse impact on the Green Belt in this area be not supported;


(6)
that Site (e) Croxley Green - land  west and north of Little Green Lane for reasons relating to impact on the Green Belt, the use of detached playing fields and poor access to the site be not supported;


(7)
that further technical investigations be carried out by the County Council to test the deliverability of Sites (b) and (d) but not in relation to sites (a), (c) and (e) which should now be excluded from further investigations;


(8)
that the lack of any potential site in the South Oxhey Area was a significant omission and that the County Council give further consideration to putting forward a site in this area; and


(9)
that a further report be considered by the Working Party once the County Council had considered the consultation responses and undertaken further technical investigations as detailed above. 


EMPLOYMENT


RESOLVED:




that the following proposals be agreed:-


Site E(a) Croxley Business Park



the allocation of Croxley Business Park as Employment Land be taken through to the Preferred Options stage of the Site Allocations Document.


Site E(b) Tolpits Lane



the allocation of Tolpits Lane as Employment Land be taken through to the Preferred Options stage of the Site Allocations Document.


Site E(c) Junction Park



the Employment Land allocation of Junction Park be removed from the residential area (as detailed in the document) and the remaining allocation be taken through to the Preferred Options stage of the Site Allocations DPD.


Site E(d) Delta Gain

· that the Employment Land allocation be removed from the northern side of the site.

· that the remaining allocation be taken forward to the Preferred Options stage.


Site E(e) Maple Cross



that the Employment Allocation be:

· removed from the residential area of the site

· extended to the east as detailed in the site allocations document

· taken through to the Preferred Options Stage


Site E(f) Kings Langley



that the Employment Allocation be:

· removed from the residential area of the site

· changed to ‘Mixed Use’

· taken through to the Preferred Options Stage


RETAIL


RESOLVED:


Site R(a) Abbots Langley



that the Primary and Secondary Frontages be:

· allocated as proposed in the site allocations document

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site R(b) Chorleywood



that the Primary and Secondary Frontages:

· be allocated as proposed in the site allocations document

· with regard to the Newsagents opposite the Library be also allocated as a Secondary Frontage

· be taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site R(c) Croxley Green



that the shops as detailed in the site allocations document be:

· allocated as Local Shopping Centre 

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage



that New Road shops be taken through to the Preferred Options stage as a Local Shopping Centre.


Site R(d) Maple Cross



that the shops detailed in the site allocations document be:

· allocated as Primary Frontages

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site R(e) Rickmansworth



that the Primary and Secondary Frontages be:

· allocated as proposed in the site allocations document

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site R(f) Moneyhill Parade



that the shops in Moneyhill Parade as detailed in the site allocations document be:

· allocated as Local Shopping Centre including the converted shop

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site R(g) South Oxhey



that the Primary and Secondary Frontages are:

· allocated as proposed in the site allocations document 

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


OPEN SPACES


RESOLVED:



that the land adjacent to 5 The Byeway be:

· allocated as proposed in the site allocations document

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site OS(b): Chorleywood House Estate


(1)
that the following land not owned by TRDC be not allocated as Publicly Accessible Open Space:

	Map Ref
	

	1
	The Fisheries

	2
	Dell Farm Cottage

	3 & 10
	Chorleywood Cemetery

	4
	Chorleywood House Private Garden

	9
	Corner of field (rear of Yeomans Keep)



(2)
that the following land leased to third parties by TRDC be not allocated as Publicly Accessible Open Space due to the terms of the leases:

	Map Ref
	

	
	

	5
	The Scout Camp

	6
	Grazing Land (adjacent to Dell Farm Cottage)

	7
	Football Pitches



(3)
that the following land be allocated as publicly accessible open space which are supported by the terms of the Licence (“shall not hinder or obstruct members of the public from entering on the premises for recreational purposes”):

	Map Ref
	

	8
	Grazing Land (adjacent to The Fisheries)



(4)
that all remaining land as shown in Appendix 3 be:

· allocated as Publicly Accessible Open Space

· taken forward to the Preferred Options stage


Site OS(c): Land north of South Way (Horsefield/Furtherfield), Leavesden




that Horsefield and Furtherfield be:

· allocated as Publicly Accessible Open Space

· taken forward to the Preferred Options stage.


Site OS(d): Middleton Road, Mill End



that the allocation of Publicly Accessible Open space be:

· removed from the 3.65m strip of land to the rear of properties on Middleton Road 

· taken through to the Preferred Options stage


Site OS(e): South Oxhey Playing Fields (rear of 180-202 Hayling Road and 11-15 Frinton Close), South Oxhey.



that the wooded areas as detailed in the document be:

· allocated as Publicly Accessible Open Space

· taken forward to the Preferred Options stage


Suggested Open Spaces


Buddleia Walk (Village Green)


Baldwins Lane Recreation Ground


Croxley Hall Woods


Pheasants Wood


Solomons Woods



that the areas above be:

· allocated as Publicly Accessible Open Space

· taken forward to the Preferred Options stage


CEMETERY PROVISION


The following suggestions had been put forward:-


(a)
that TRDC and London Borough of Brent share the cemetery in South Oxhey


(b)
extend Chorleywood House Cemetery


(c)
land between Home Way and the M25, Mill End


(d)
land opposite Long Lane, Mill End (School Site S(a))


(e)
Langleybury Lane, Hunton Bridge


(f)
playing field adjacent to Little Green JMI, Croxley Green (School Site S(e))


(g)
Land adjacent to Metropolitan Railway and Rousebarn Lane, Croxley Green (School Site S(d))


RESOLVED:-


(10)
that the above suggestions, with the exception of (a), (f) and (g), be forwarded to the Environmental Protection Manager to investigate further and considered by the relevant Committee (Public Services & Health Policy & Scrutiny Committee); and


(11)
that the Environmental Protection Manager provides details of land to be allocated for cemetery use prior to the Preferred Options stage to be considered by the LDF Working Group.

EX97/10
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK – APPROVAL OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT FOR CONSULTATION


The purpose of the report was to seek Members’ approval for public consultation on the Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document (SPD).  


The reason for the recommendation was that the adoption of Supplementary Planning Documents carried considerable weight when determining planning applications and at appeal would assist the Council in achieving its priorities to improve the supply and standard of affordable housing.


RESOLVED:-

(1) that the Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document be approved for public consultation subject to  financial contributions from Section 106 Agreements being spent usually within 10 years and that this Council will not encourage the provision of Studio Flats. and


(2)
that any final changes to the SPD in advance of the public consultation exercise be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment.

EX98/10

FRANKLINS, MAPLE CROSS


  This report proposed an amendment to the Section 106 Agreement for the Franklins development in Maple Cross in relation to the provision of on-site play equipment.  


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure provision of play equipment.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the   Director of Community and Environmental Services be authorised to negotiate a Variation to the Section 106 Agreement, as detailed in the report, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder and Ward Members; and


(2)
that the petitioners be advised accordingly. 

EX99/10

THE SOUTH OXHEY INITIATIVE

This purpose of this report was to update Members on the South Oxhey Initiative as regards the:-

· Background to the initiative

· Establishment of the Project Team

· Methodology of the consultation process

· Formation of a South Oxhey Steering Group.

Members agreed the principle of the establishment of a Steering Group but required further details.  

RESOLVED:-



that  the principle of the  establishment of a Steering Group be approved and officers submit a report to the next meeting of the Committee on its possible  membership.

PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH
EX100/10
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on the 3 March 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 28 March 2011.


RESOLVED:-


Weekly Organic Waste Implementation  

The reason for the recommendation was to ensure a seamless transition to a weekly organic waste service.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the implementation timetable be noted and that any slippages be reported direct to Members;


(2)
that, if necessary, the collection rounds be amended, so that all 3 waste streams are collected on the same day and that if this was implemented Members be directly informed;


(3)
that initially the number of additional bins that any household can pay for be limited to one only, but that this decision be reviewed in November 2011;

(4)
that all literature states that the Council will be offering residents a 55 litre box for recyclable plastics and that the preferred option for any excess plastics, which does not fit in existing boxes, be clear plastic or carrier bags and residents be encouraged not to use black plastic sacks; and


(5)
that a report be presented to each Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee meeting with progress on the implementation of the weekly organic waste collection and the financial savings achieved from the revised arrangements.


Hertfordshire Waste Partnership Agreement


The Committee received an updated version of the agreement which included details on points requested by the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Director of Community and Environmental Services be given delegated authority to agree amendments to the draft IAA which do not result in material changes to the agreement as currently drafted;


(2)
that in the event site specific issues and / or consultation with the County Council’s external legal advisors result in major changes these are reported to the HWP Member group for further consideration; and


(3)
that the Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health be given delegated authority to agree the final agreement and sign it on behalf of the Authority.

Progress in implementing the Scores on the Doors Scheme for Food premises


RESOLVED:-

(1) that a letter be sent to the relevant Secretary of State responsible for overseeing the work of the Food Standards Agency signed by the three Group Leaders requesting that the legislation for a national scores on the doors scheme should not be implemented and that Councils should be able to choose which Scores on the Doors scheme best suited their local area.

(2)
that the Council’s Web site be improved to display the scores achieved by premises in each local area. 

GENERAL

EX101/10
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE CONSTITUTION WORKING PARTY


The Committee received the recommendations of the Constitution Working Party held on 16 March 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 28 March 2011.


New Executive Arrangements


The Chairman circulated an amended protocol.



RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that the changes to the Constitution and the draft protocol set out at Appendix 1 to these minutes be adopted, in order to implement the Council’s decision to move to the Leader and Cabinet Executive (England) model from May 2011;


(2)
that the wish of all Political Groups that the Council should return to a traditional committee structure at the earliest feasible date be reaffirmed and that clarification be requested from the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government as to the legislative provisions and timescale for enabling this transition; and


(3)
that a meeting be sought with Ministers for an all-party delegation of Group Leaders to discuss the issues relating to the current unsatisfactory and undemocratic executive arrangements which adversely affect this Council.


Minor Amendments to the Constitution


RECOMMENDED:-



that the changes to the Constitution as set out at Appendix 2 to the report be agreed.

EX102/10
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”
RESOURCES

EX103/10
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 10 March 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 28 March 2011.


Proposed Purchase of Woods adjacent to 6 The Byeway, Rickmansworth



RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the woodland adjacent to The Grove, Rickmansworth, is purchased at a capital cost as outlined in the report subject to additional planting on the boundary with 6 The Byeway to screen that property;


(2)
that the budget implications are included in the next budget monitoring report;


(3)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee Minutes publication; and


(4)
that public access to the report is denied until the land is purchased.


The Crescent Club, Hallowes Crescent South Oxhey: Proposed Purchase of the Leasehold Interest


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the leasehold interest from the South Oxhey Services Club be purchased at a capital cost of £220,000 and the associated estimated revenue costs be noted;


(2)
  that p  ublic access to the report be denied until the issue is  resolved; and


(3)  
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.


Land at Rear of The Queens Drive, Mill End: Possible Sale For Affordable Housing


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Director of Community and Environmental Services be authorised  to sell part of the land at the rear of the Queens Drive for affordable housing and that the detail of the agreement be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Resources;

(2)
that public access to the report be denied until the issue is resolved; and


(3)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.

CHAIRMAN

APPENDIX 1
PROTOCOL
This Council reaffirms its intention to return to a committee system structure as soon as practically and legally possible.

In the meantime TRDC has been obliged to determine whether, in the interim, it will adopt the mayoral system or the ‘strong leader’ system.  Clearly the mayoral system could not be adopted for a short period so TRDC has been obliged to choose the ‘strong leader’ system in the short term.

This Council will require any Member appointed as ‘strong leader’ to use the powers granted by the 2007 legislation to maintain the existing structure and governance while the Council make the practical arrangements and takes the necessary decisions to move to a committee system.

The Council requests that the Group Leaders, on behalf of the Council, agree that the executive powers of the Leader of the Council shall be exercised through an Executive Committee comprising all Members of the Cabinet and representatives of all other political groups whose numbers shall be determined by the Council with nominations decided by the Group Leaders.

This agreement will come into operation on 24 May 2011 and as far as possible continue until the Council shall adopt new arrangements for the discharge of its executive functions following forthcoming legislation.

This is a memorandum of intent, a voluntary agreement which has no statutory basis and is not legally binding, but it represents the Council’s intent.

Each Annual Council Meeting shall be requested to signify its acceptance of this protocol by means of a recorded vote of Members.

Signed by Group Leaders
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